STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES’
BRAIN INJURY COMMITTEE

February 1, 2016 – 2:00 PM

Smyrna Rest Area Conference Room, Smyrna
PRESENT:  Ann Phillips, SCPD/ DE Family Voices; Brian Hartman, DLP, Vice-Chair; Linda Brittingham, CCHS; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Kristin Cosden, DDC; Francis Haggerty, Wilmington Veteran’s Administration Medical Center; Amanda Hunter, Beebe; Nicol Joseph, Health Options; Dale Matusevich, DOE; Ron Sarg, DMD, DCVA (DE Commission of Veterans Affairs); Sharon Lyons, BIAD; Sybil White (for Wendy Strauss), GACEC; Leah Woodall, DPH; Kyle Hodges, Staff and Amber Rivard, Support Staff.
CALL TO ORDER:
The meeting was called to order at 2:01 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves. 

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA:

None

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the November 2, 2015 minutes as submitted.
BUSINESS
TBI Assessment Pilot Project Update
The Division of Medicaid and Medical Assistance (DMMA) was not available to attend the meeting to provide an update on the pilot.   DMMA will attend the March meeting to provide such an update.  
CDC Injury Prevention Grant
Kyle provided the following overview of a grant opportunity which was brought to his attention by the Division of Public Health (DPH):
· Funding Opportunity Title: Core State Violence and Injury Prevention Program (Core SVIPP)

· Program Office: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control

· Expected Number of Awards: 20 with 20 currently funded.

· Limited Competition: Yes

· Expected Number of Applications: 40

· Estimated Application Due Date: 04/08/2016

· Estimated Award Date: 08/01/2016

· Estimated Project End Date: 07/31/2021

· The overall purpose of this funding is to 1) decrease and prevent injury and violence related morbidity and mortality, and 2) increase sustainability of injury prevention programs and practices. This will be achieved through support to states in the implementation, evaluation and dissemination of programs, practices and policies with the best available evidence. Required strategies will align with priorities related to child abuse and neglect, traumatic brain injury (TBI), motor vehicle crash injury and death, and intimate partner/sexual violence.

· Average One Year Award Amount: $250,000

· Cost sharing or matching funds are not required for this program. While there is no cost sharing requirement, applicant institution are encouraged to devote resources to the program and cost share at least ten percent (10%) of direct costs.

· The Funding Opportunity Announcement (FOA) noted that more than 192,000 individuals in the United States die each year as a result of unintentional injuries and violence, and more than 27 million others suffer non-fatal injuries requiring emergency department (ED) visits each year. 

· Strategies that address injury and violence prevention (IVP) through the lens of shared risk and protective factors are encouraged to promote maximum impact of limited resources. By concentrating efforts in four priority focus areas of IVP (child abuse and neglect, TBI, motor vehicle crash injury and death, and intimate partner/sexual violence) and demonstrating and sustaining general capacity in the four priority focus areas, states will be better able to demonstrate impact on health outcomes. 10% of the funding may be used for programmatic innovation beyond the four priority focus areas. 

· This FOA supports the Healthy People 2020 IVP objectives. FOA aligns with and supports the Surgeon General’s National Prevention Strategy (NPS) in a few ways. This FOA builds upon the previous work of the Core VIPP program (CE11-1101) which focused on supporting infrastructure and capacity development for IVP in 20 funded states. 

Kyle reported that the FOA specifically mentions “Traumatic Brain Injury Prevention Strategies” and a desire to shift cultural norms related to youth sports that increase risk of concussion and a culture of denial about symptoms. Example strategies include: 

· Enhance implementation of return to learn/play policies by: analyzing gaps and opportunities for improvement in laws or policies; creating implementation guidance for schools, sport leagues, health care providers and parents based on best existing evidence; evaluating implementation/enforcement of existing laws to evaluate practices, reporting, treatment, and health outcomes.

· CDC Heads Up materials for training of Coaches

This is directly related to the work BIC is doing to expand concussion protocol and training to youth sports and recreation leagues.   The Committee agreed that it should partner with DPH in trying to apply for the grant opportunity.  

Concussion Protection Legislation Update
Kyle discussed the updated legislation that provides concussion protection for the youth involved in sports and athletic recreational activities. Brian stated that the current legislation only applies to schools under the jurisdiction of the DIAA (Delaware Interscholastic Athletic Association).  There are other issues that arise in non-DIAA regulated athletic activities.  For example, coaches volunteer and do not get paid, some organizations are less organized than others, and there are out of state teams that have their own standards. Dr. Ron Sarg added that parents want their child to be safe and put trust in the volunteer coaches of these organizations.  Ron stated that the volunteer coaches must have an extensive training level. He stated the first step would be to propose legislation to provide concussion protections to the youth in a non-DIAA regulated sport. Ron stated that it would be useful to collect information, know how it is handled and followed up.  Kyle added that the bigger picture would be having a data surveillance system, find out where the information goes and to whom. He stated that DPH had provided him with data on head injuries from the hospital. He spoke about an issue with children going to see their family doctor for a brain injury and the physician may not be educated in that area. He added that there are people trying to educate physicians in that area. Comment was made that someone needed to take responsibility for providing certified training to physicians for this.   Sometimes they write permission slips that the child return to play.   Brian commented that doctors seem to find a way to exempt themselves from being trained in analyzing brain injury.  Ron recommended that the legislation include a requirement to put in three hours of recommended training every five years in order to maintain their certification.  Kyle commented that data information takes time to gather. He added that the next step would be to meet with legislators and let them know it is needed.
Brain Injury Fund Outreach
Kyle noted again that SCPD has $50,000 each year to provide services for people with a brain injury that may not get those services elsewhere. He stated that there is excess money in the fund and we had previously discussed how to reach out to communities or organizations that might provide help.  Suggestion was made to contact the Medical Society of Delaware (MSD). Today’s materials include information from the MSD newsletter on available funds to aid brain injury patients and  that a few more people have submitted applications.  Kyle stated that they reached out to the Veterans Affairs (VA) hospital and DSAAPD will put a notice on their website. He said that there was an increase in outreach regarding the Brain Injury Trust Fund. 
It was clarified that there is another $50,000 in the FY 17 Governor’s Recommended Budget released last week. Kyle spoke to Francis about sharing this information to the Veterans Administration (VA) because some veterans could really utilize these services.  Kyle said that we need to spread the word through other organizations. He explained that the Trust Fund is open to all types of brain injury.  He provided examples of services provided in the past: camps, home-modifications, assistive technology, therapy services, etc. Someone stated that there might not have been a lot of new applicants because it was hard to find more information about it. Dr. Joseph responded that she had put the word out by including information in hospitals’ newsletters. Kyle added that they can also be added to the hospitals’ websites, along with the application. He also stated that maybe the DDC could include it on its Facebook Page. Kristin asked if there was a brief summary available.  Kyle responded that a brief overview is explained in the MSD Newsletter, including a link to contact him. Kristin added that it could be added to the SCPD website (under BIC) for people access it more easily.  Kyle stated that he can ask Jo or Amber to work on adding that into the site. He stated that he is open to ideas to increase outreach and that he can be contacted through email. An idea was discussed about making a video and posting it on the site for how the fund helped those with a brain injury. Kyle stated that he would need to get approval before any further steps could be taken. 
Credits for Students Attending Council/Committee Meetings
Ann had previously discussed the idea of credits for students attending disability related meetings such as BIC. She stated that because of the timeframe that the council meets, it is difficult for students to attend meetings. She asked for feedback.  Dale stated that the state had passed the volunteer credentials where students have to receive approval from their principals. He said that the schools would need to work on a release time for the students to leave school grounds and they need a total of 90 hours for one credit.  He stated that it would have to be tied into other organizations for gaining credentials. Dale added that there are forms on the State website for students who want to volunteer and they can print out the paperwork and bring it to their principal to be approved. Someone asked if this is something that the committee should further pursue. Kyle stated that this project would not just be them focusing on this but it could be for other disability groups in the state. Kristin asked about the students that are involved in a classroom program for modern studies at the University of Delaware (UD) and if they could reach out to them about attending meetings. Kristin stated that there might be someone in the class program who has a brain injury but is unaware of the committee and would be interested in participating.  Dale stated that if they were trying to have someone in modern studies it would only be for the one semester they are taking the class.   Ann asked how they could reach out. Kyle said that the first step is to review the application that Dale mentioned and decide what to do. He added that they could talk to Brian Freedman at CDS and the SCPD Full Council for further discussion on this project. Nicol agreed that allowing more college students to attend Brain Injury Committee meetings was a good idea and would be beneficial to them in understanding more about people with brain injuries. Kristin commented that Del Tech worked with DDC in the Partners in Policy Program for students involved in their human development program. Dale stated that he is working with hospitals and had discussed student volunteers but ran into the same problems when they are meeting at 2 pm and students are still in school at that time. He discussed with the hospitals about letting the students transition out at 2:30 but it has been an obstacle. Kyle stated that this is a start and to contact him for any follow up.
BIAD Report
BIAD has been working without an Executive Director and had hired an administrative assistant but the assistant took on a full time job with the State. She said that they have had difficulty getting their webpage up and running, including the annual conference information. They had met a survivor that had come to one of their meetings and that she had been helping with the webpage. They are ready for their 25th Annual Conference and it will be held on March 10, 2016.  She distributed a flyer with additional information. BIAD had been involved in attending the Delaware Joining Forces (DJF) meetings.  BIAD also exhibited at the 2015 Veterans Stand-down and other resource fairs to try to reach out to the community. They will be continuing the search for an Executive Director after the conference. Sharon stated that the Brain Injury Committee members could sign up for the conference on their webpage.  They can check out two different programs in which one form allows anyone to sponsor either a “hero” that can be a firefighter, policeman, or lawman that inspires them and they can attend the conference for free. The other form will be for brain injury survivors only. HealthSouth had sponsored a walk/run for BIAD and the money was to go towards survivors for rehabilitation. Each support group that attended the walk/run had gathered nine survivors for the conference with no cost to the survivors. It was an opportunity for the survivors to attend and meet one another. Also, they will be involved in Camp BIAD with Easter Seals this year.  It is respite for caregivers. It will be a weekend retreat from Friday to Sunday and is fun for children and young adults.
Revisit BIC Strategic Plan
Ann asked about the retreat the Committee held several years ago.  Kyle stated that it was held in the summer of 2014. He provided a handout of a brief summary of the goals and objectives. He stated they currently BIC is working on some of the listed items (e.g. the legislation previously discussed and the assessment with Medicaid), but has not addressed all the goals or objectives. He added that anyone that wants to provide additional issues is encouraged to do so.  Kyle noted that one of the objectives in the plan is having people present in the context of brain injury.  He said that this could be beneficial to the Committee in relation to existing organizations hearing from new organizations that would be interested in collaborating with BIC.  Ann added that it was discussed at the retreat that if anyone knows of more research that relates to brain injury projects or programs to please share. Kyle asked for ideas on what they would like to see the committee focus on. Ann asked if anyone is involved in the sub-committee for the victims. Brian stated that there is the Victims Right Taskforce Disability Sub-Committee and he is still on that sub-committee. However, he stated that the sub-committee is not focused on TBI so he does not think it is necessary to have more members of BIC attend that sub-committee.  He added that he will stay on the sub-committee to represent them. Someone stated that BIAD will offer a training course to professionals on brain injury. BIAD will offer a one-day course or have study books for people taking the course at the Brain Injury Conference. Ann stated that there are no requirements for the brain injury training which can cause some difficulty.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Registration for the Brain Injury Conference is still open and Family Voices will pay for four family members who would like to go, but cannot afford the registration.
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 3:47 pm.  The next scheduled meeting is March 7, 2016 at Smyrna Rest Area Conference Room in Smyrna.       
Respectively submitted,
Amber Rivard
SCPD Administrative Specialist
S:bic/feb16min
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